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VISION 

 
VISION 
 
Yorke Peninsula Community Transport will be a sustainable transport service provider of first choice, 
meeting the changing needs of our community and environment.  
 
MISSION STATEMENT 
 
Coordinate, broker or provide appropriate transport services to our community, enhancing 
independence and quality of life at home.  
 
OUR VALUES 
We value 

¶ Our volunteers and staff 

¶ Our community 

¶ Privacy and confidentiality 

¶ Safe and respectful service 

¶ Transparency in governance and service provision 
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From the Chair 
 
The Board welcomed Susannah Philbey as a Director in October 2017 and apart from 
this change the board has remained quite settled for this financial year with 
representation from the Councils, the community and, of course, our volunteers.  
 
As mentioned in the last annual report, the Copper Coast Caddy was funded via a grant 
with some additional funds raised through various donations and the community 
lottery, ensuring the new vehicle became operational in August. This has been a 
welcomed addition to our fleet and increases our support for people needing 
wheelchair access in the Copper Coast and Barunga West areas.  
 
The Board attended another luncheon in January to share a meal with staff to further understand the 
complexities of office planning and an opportunity to chat with staff face to face.  
 
As a board we have focussed on the Business Plan which ceases operation from July 2018 and we are 
about to start a new cycle of strategic planning in the coming months where a new business plan will be 
developed.  
 
Most meetings have occurred at the Kadina Council office and Council support is appreciated, giving us 
access to a room and also internet access for all boarŘ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǳǘƛƭƛǎŜ ǘƘŜ ōƻŀǊŘ ǇƻǊǘŀƭ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ Ψ/ŀǘ-
ƘŜǊŘŜǊΩΦ !ǇǇŀǊŜƴǘƭȅ ǘƘŜ ƳŀǊƪŜǘƛƴƎ ǘŜŀƳ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ǇƻǊǘŀƭ ƘŀǾŜ ŘŜǎŎǊƛōŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ōƻŀǊŘǎ ǎƛƳƛƭŀǊ 
ǘƻ ƘŜǊŘƛƴƎ ŎŀǘǎΣ ōǳǘ ǘƘŜȅ ƻōǾƛƻǳǎƭȅ ƘŀǾŜƴΩǘ ƳŜǘ ǘƘŜ ¸t/¢ .ƻŀǊŘ hw ƳŀȅōŜ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀǾŜΦ ²Ƙƛƭǎǘ ǎƻƳŜ 
embraced the technology quickly, others had a few ongoing issues to get sorted at first but overall it 
enables all documents to be uploaded and available as required. 
   
The board is indebted to the dedicated band of volunteers who freely donate their skills, experience and 
time providing services on behalf of YP Community Transport. Whether it be directly client related or 
behind the scenes, your contributions are truly appreciated. 
 
An NDIS registration has been completed under the strong direction of Erica Singh and staff have worked 
through three audits with a strong level of success. Thank you to volunteers and staff who have assisted in 
any way.   
 
 
Su Bell 
Chair  
Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. 
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From the Regional Manager 

 
Audits 
A series of audits have occurred this year: first the CHSP Home Care audit, CPN 
Performance Review, and finally a HACC Common Standards Audit. It seems very 
interesting to go through a similar process three times, but we had the same positive 
results overall with all standards being met. The final report always includes some 
suggested continuous improvement actions which are seen as opportunities.  
 
NDIS 
YP Community Transport has become NDIS registered, thanks to the work of Erica Singh and we continue 
to work our way through this possibly new business opportunity.  Unfortunately the roll out has been slower 
than first expected and issues are occurring for clients and providers alike so we move forward cautiously 
at this stage building relationships with others and doing our best to support clients through this new 
system.  
 
It is clear that the NDIS has not had the success as first predicted and with increased commonwealth funding 
for the NDIS scheme the initial model is moving slowly. Transport for example has not been included in the 
initial design and clients are offered a subsidy similar to the mobility allowance which impacts clients in 
regional areas not being able to access services with all provided funds coming under the full cost recovery 
rate, we are expected to charge. A great deal of work is being done to ensure this is reviewed in the future.  
 
State & National Peak Transport Rep 
I have continued my involvement as treasurer to SACTA (South Australian Community Transport 
Association) over the last few years, and very recently taken the role of chair at the AGM. I have also 
continued attending the meetings of the national peak ACTA (Australian Community Transport Association) 
held quarterly.  
 
With a strategic focus, several papers have been written regarding transport and aged care, another relating 
to transport and NDIS, raising the concerns of the transport sector and responses have been very positive 
so far.  
 
A recent meeting with the Hon Ken Wyatt MP, Minister for Senior Australians and Aged Care held in 
Canberra was very successful. ACTA reinforced the need of some future block funding within Community 
Transport contracts, due to the asset driven nature of the services we provide. Also the Minister was very 
approachable regarding longer-term contracts for the same reasons.     
 
My Aged Care (MAC Portal) 
The competitive markets for service provision has changed the collaborative approach of regional providers 
that once existed. Following the recent audit direction has been given to transition existing clients into the 
MAC portal. The process is not particularly friendly especially for those only wanting transport. Feedback is 
constantly being provided to MAC to facilitate change which is occurring very slowly.  
 
YPCT has been fortunate to work with a Council of the Ageing (COTA) peer support volunteer operating in 
the Copper Coast area who is providing a strong face to face support to assist clients through the MAC 
assessment. Feedback about this has been very positive and with extended funding it is hoped that another 
peer support volunteer can be sourced for the Yorke Peninsula area.  
 
Unfortunately the government rollout of MAC, the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) and the 
National Health Record are causing a great deal of confusion across the community as we all gather 
information and work through these enormous changes.  
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Staffing Review 
Prior to MAC being established all assessment funding for each service provider, including YPCT, was 
withdrawn and redirected to establish the MAC system. Although the MAC assessment is extensive, it still 
does not meet the assessment detail required for transport, so YPCT staff assess new clients as a further 
step to the MAC assessment.  
 
The new Commonwealth Standards that YPCT must adhere to by June 2019, include an annual 
assessment of all clients where updates to MAC are expected. Therefore with no other assessment 
funding available, the responsibility to reassess clients beyond the first process will fall back to providers 
and YPCT once again.  
 
YPCT staff are now advocating and supporting clients at a higher level than ever before, with obviously no 
funding to match and budget pressures have been greatly felt this year. Consequently a review of the 
current staffing model occurred with the admin support officer whose role was to support senior staff 
ceasing at end of June 2018. Several smaller admin contracts were created with work predominantly in 
the admin office including account processing becoming part of a general admin role. Several other 
process reviews occurred including the transition of all assessments to be fully electronic rather than 
paper based and a continual review to refine and simplify the assessment and all systems is ongoing.    
 
Board Portal 
ΨhǳǊ /ŀǘ IŜǊŘŜǊ ς the Board portal for purpose ς driven organisationsΩ.  
 
YP Community Transport has trialed and agreed to transition all board and sub committees across to this 
online environment. Board members and executive officers can better manage communications and the 
sharing of all supportive documents which also saves printing and postage.   
 
Business Arm Development Committee 
This subcommittee of the Board has been planned but as yet not established although several of the small 
projects have been completed: NDIS planning & assessment, Blue Sky month was held in September and 
consideration of the current business plan. 
 
If anyone has a passion for thinking outside the square and interested in sharing your thoughts on a 
quarterly basis, please contact me. 
 
  

  
 
 

Julie Mason 
Regional Manager  
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From the Volunteer & Risk Coordinator 
 
This year has been another busy and exciting year.  Last year, I announced an on-line 
training option for the completion of Manual Handling Training.  Early 2018 saw this 
come to fruition and by the end of the financial year, 50 users had been enrolled and 
46 of those had completed the training ς everyone passed! In 2018/19 we hope to use 
ǘƘƛǎ ǇƭŀǘŦƻǊƳ ŀƎŀƛƴ ǘƻ ŜȄǇŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ǿƻǊƪŜǊǎΦ ¢ƘŀǘΩǎ ƴƻǘ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜΩǾŜ 
ŀŎŎƻƳǇƭƛǎƘŜŘ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΣ ǿŜΩǾŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘŜŘ ŜƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ ōŀƴƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊǎΣ 
launched a dedicated wheelchair vehicle in the copper coast, streamlined the vehicle 
inspection process (90% digital) and registered as an NDIS provider. 
 
Looking forward, I hope to remain on the path of continuous improvement and develop and implement 
training for dealing with client aggression, continue working with the Risk Committee to ensure as safe as 
possible workplace for all of our workers and recruit (and keep) more volunteers. 
 
Working at YPCT really is a wonderful experience and I want to say thank you to the volunteers, staff and 
board for making it such a pleasure.  We really are lucky to be working together in order to provide this 
amazing service to our community. 
 
Volunteers 
 
At the end of the financial year, YP Community Transport had 161 active volunteers and 10 
inactive/unavailable volunteers.  We inducted 26 new drivers, this financial year.  We seem to hover around 
the 160 mark, however, I would love to increase this figure to 200 so that we can better cover known 
periods of volunteer absence such as harvest, bowls season and the winter months when a lot of people 
like to escape the cold. 
 
In late 2017 we started on a project to digitise all of our volunteer files. Having the files completely digital 
has allowed us to identify gaps very quickly and, as we can use our system, Maisy, to run off detailed reports, 
self-auditing has become much easier.  The last months of the financial year has seen us working through 
our first major volunteer file audit.  This audit has supported the creation of more efficient ways to record 
details, as well chasing identified gaps. 
 
Recently, the Australian Bureau of Statistics has updated the dollar figure of volunteer worth to $41.72 per 
hour (the amount if volunteers were paid staff).  In 2017/18 our volunteers gave 17,903 hours (this does 
not include car inspections, gardening and other non-trip related tasks) which, using the above figure, 
equates to the outstanding contribution of $746,913 to our community. This is a very powerful way of not 
only expressing the contribution to community, but how valuable these wonderful people are. 
 
²Ŝ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǊŜ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ΨƳƛƭŜǎǘƻƴŜΩ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ 
with service awards; 
 
20 Years ς Robert Pedder (CC) 
 
15 Years ς Alan Norman (CC) and Janette Norman (CC) 
 
10 Years ς Malcolm Davis (CC), Daryl Buttle (CC) and Ruth Lombladt (SYP) 
 
5 Years ς Hilda Wake (CC), Elizabeth Schultz (CC), Gerald Baird (CYP), Sandra Abraham (CC), Robyn Smith 
(SYP), Doug Le Feuvre (SYP), Rosalie Searle (SYP), Michael Catford (SYP), Ronald Creed (SYP) and Audrey 
Cook (SYP) 
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Once again, thank you to everyone for a wonderful year and I look forward to working with everyone in the 
coming years so that we can continue to provide this amazing service to our community. 
 

 
Erica Singh 
Volunteer & Risk Coordinator 
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From the Treasurer 
 
The 2017/18 financial year saw YP Community Transport (YPCT) implement and finish 
some of their projects from the Strategic and Business Plan.  
 
Profit and Loss 
 

The financial year returned a loss of $66,810.30 compared to a small profit of $4,664.31 
the previous year.   The Board had adopted a budget recognising a loss of $30,000 for 
the 17/18 financial year due to the following reasons: 
 

¶ Increase in marketing expenditure to raise the profile of YPCT which included employing a part time 
Marketing Officer 

¶ Increase in Administration Staff to include new casual staff to provide depth of coverage 
 
Income 
 
Additional Operational grant funds of $19K were received this year, which brought the total of Grants 
received to $450,510. 
 
The three contributing Councils, Barunga West, Copper Coast and Yorke Peninsula made an Administration 
Contribution of $41,200 as per the Service Agreement, an increase of 3% on the previous year, plus the 
contribution towards vehicle repairs and maintenance and changeovers. 
 
Service Fees increased from $107K to $119K for the year. 
 
Donations and Grants received decrease by $50K due to the grant received in 16/17 for the Copper Coast 
Wheelchair Vehicle. 
 
Total income for the year ς was $708,581 compared to $709,957 for 2016/17. 
 
Grants received were for Home and Community Care Services, Community Passenger Network Funding and 
Revenue SA Employment grant.   An additional amount of growth funding was received from the Federal 
Government, $36,000 in 16/17 and $15,000 in 17/18. 
 
 2017/18 2016/17 2015/16 

Home & Community Care (State) $19,741 $19,411 $20,016 
Home & Community Care (Federal) $131,902 $116,185 $79,024 
Community Passenger Network $296,867 $292,709 $287,362 
Once off Grants     $2,000   $53,300    $24,937 
 $450,510 $481,605 $411,339 

 
Expenses 
 

Expenses for the year totalled $775, 391 compared to $705,293.   
 
Wages increased by approximately $70,000 due to additional staff contracts for Administration support, 
Marketing Officer and Casual Wages to cover whilst long standing employees took some well-deserved 
Annual Leave and the NDIS/My Aged Care implementation. 
 
Navigating the My Aged Care portal system has been extremely daunting for many YPCT clients and 
assistance to register to enable them to access future funding for transport requirements has taken 
anywhere between 0.5-1 hours per client.  When you have nearly 3,500 clients that is a lot of hours and 
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cost to the Service ς approximately $130,000 in wages!  Processes have been streamlined to navigate, but 
there is still going to be a cost associated with providing our clients with assistance in the future. 
 
Professional Service costs have increased due to the engagement of Employsure.  This is an independent 
organisation that assists the Regional Manager on any Human Resource issues such as employment 
contracts, Standard Forms, Enterprise Bargaining issues etc.  The Board supported the recommendation to 
engage this body for a period of 12 months whilst the Service was in a growth phase with employees. 
 
Depreciation was also $9,000 more than last year, due to the new Copper Coast Wheelchair Vehicle. 
 
The contributing Councils supply vehicles to YPCT to assist with the transportation requirements of clients 
within their Council areas.  All costs associated with these vehicles i.e. insurance, registration, service and 
repairs are met by each Council and any surplus or deficit funds will be carried forward to the following 
year.   
 
With the closure of majority of surgical services at Yorketown Hospital in April 2017, this affected the 
transport requirements for clients in the southern area of the district.  Additional trips, which turns into 
additional kilometres, which then relates to higher repairs, maintenance and service costs of the Yorketown 
vehicle instigated a review of the Yorketown vehicle requirements and trip allocations. 
 
The Staff proactively liaised with volunteers and clients about the possibility of moving to a larger capacity 
vehicle to be based at Yorketown to overcome these rising costs, fit more clients for appointments in one 
ǘǊƛǇ ŀƴŘ ŀƭǎƻ ŜŀǎŜ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǎǎǳǊŜ ƻŦ ŜȄǘǊŀ ǘǊƛǇǎ ŦƻǊ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊ ŘǊƛǾŜǊǎΣ ŀǎ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊ ǘƛƳŜ ƛǎ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ¸t/¢Ωǎ Ƴƻǎǘ 
precious resources. 
 
The Board supported the recommendations and the new vehicle is certainly proving successful, after a few 
minor teething problems. 
 
 

Balance Sheet 
 
Cash at bank and on hand as at 30th June totalled $129,610 compared to $171,180.  Annual Leave and Long 
Service Leave totalling $74,853 is fully funded, which means approximately $55,000 is the cash amount 
available for 2018/19. 
 
Vehicle and Office Assets of YPCT total $140K. 
 
Vehicle Assets supplied by Barunga West and Yorke Peninsula Councils total $116K. 
 
Net Position of the Association is $305,490. 
 
An audit of these accounts was undertaken by Dean Withers and Associates and will be provided in the 
Annual Report for your information. 
 

1. /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
2. Statement by Members of the Committee 
3. Balance Sheet 
4. Profit & Loss 
5. Notes to the Financial Statements 

 
Comparisons of the actual yearend figures have been entered into our Long Term Financial Plan.  The Board 
will consider the LTFP at their next meeting to be held in February 2019. 
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The next few years for YPCT operations will be a juggling act with grant funding expiring in 2020 and the 
NDIS income stream an unknown factor.  The cash balance is going to be drawn upon to fund the years 
ahead and more demands are going to be placed on the service for an ageing population.  Working 
cohesively with the contributing Councils for support, together with the State and Federal government is 
going to be paramount to ensure this valuable service continues to service the community. 
 
I would like to thank the Board Directors and Staff at YPCT for allowing me to work with them and I look 
forward to working with you again to navigate our way through the changes of government funding to NDIS 
and beyond.   
 
Joanne Forbes 
YP Financial Management Services 
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Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. 

Committee's Report 
  

The Board Directors of Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. hereby present the financial reports for 
the year ended 30th June 2018.  
  

Board Committee Members  
The Board Directors who held office as at the 30th June 2018 are:  
  

Cr Su Bell (Chairperson), Meg Snodgrass (Vice chairperson), Cr Georgie Simmons, David Harding, Vicki Hill, 
Elizabeth Schultz, Cathy Vluggen, Peter Smith and Susanna Philbey.  
  

Significant Changes  
From 1st July 2015 the District Council of Barunga West and Yorke Peninsula Council gifted their vehicles 
to Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc.  
  

Operating Results  
The association made a loss of $66,810.30 for the period ended 30th June 2018.  
  

Principle Activities  
The principal activities of the association are: 
  

1. To provide social support services and also address the transport needs of the communities in Yorke 

Peninsula, particularly the transport disadvantaged:    

Å By providing social support options to the frail aged   

Å By coordinating and brokering transport services within each region   

Å Providing an information service   

Å Providing transport as a last resort where no other appropriate transport is available in the region 

and when appropriate resources are available.    

  

2. To provide assistance with the Community Passenger Network by assisting with transportation to the 

target population, either directly or indirectly:      

Å To coordinate a referral and brokerage transport services across the region.    

Å To coordinate the changing of appointments and transport trips on behalf of clients to enable 

transport availability when accessing services, facilities and social activities.     

Å Provide booking access and advocacy for clients of identified bus contracts implemented by the 

Public Transport Services Division.    

Å Provide and coordinate volunteer driver transport as a last resort, where no other appropriate 

transport is available in the region and when appropriate resources are available.  
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Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc.  

  Committee's Report  

  

Related Party Transactions   
During the financial year the following officers of the association were reimbursed for volunteer services 
rendered in accordance with rates approved by the Board:  
  

Ms Su Bell (Chairperson of Board and volunteer)  $826.70  
Mr Peter Smith (Board representative and volunteer)  $2,406.20  
Ms Georgie Simmons (Board representative and volunteer)  $118.00  
  

  

Signed by the Chair and Vice Chair of the Board.  
  

  

                                                                                            
Su Bell      Meg Snodgrass  
  

Dated this 26th day of October 2018  
   



Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. 
 Annual Report 2017-18 Page 13 / 22  

 
  

  Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc.  

 Statement by Members of the Committee  

In the opinion of the Board the financial report, being the accompanying financial statements and notes 
of the association as at 30th June 2018  

  

a) Present fairly the financial position of Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. as at 30th June 2017 

and its performance for the period ended on that date.  

  

b) At the date of this statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that Yorke Peninsula Community 

Transport Inc. will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.  

  

This statement is made in accordance with a resolution of the committee and is signed for and on behalf 
of the committee by:  

  

  

     
Su Bell      Meg Snodgrass  

  

Dated this 26th day of October 2018  
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YORKE PENINSULA COMMUNITY TRANSPORT INC.  

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

FOR THE PERIOD ENDED 30 JUNE 2018  
  

  

STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES  

  

The Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. registered a name change on 9th May 2015, from its 
previously incorporated name of Yorke Peninsula Community Care Inc. which was incorporated on 9th 
October 1996 under the Associations Incorporation Act 1985.  
  

In the opinion of the Committee members, the organisation is not a reporting entity. Accordingly, the 
report is ŀ ά{ǇŜŎƛŀƭ tǳǊǇƻǎŜ CƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ wŜǇƻǊǘέ ǘƘŀǘ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜŘ ǎƻƭŜƭȅ ǘƻ ƳŜŜǘ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜƳŜƴǘǎ ƻŦ 
the Associations Incorporation Act 1985.  
  

It is a not-for-profit organisation, and is an endorsed charity, providing transport and social support to the 
Yorke Peninsula district, which includes the Council areas of Barunga West, Copper Coast and Yorke 
Peninsula.    
  

The Board Directors act on a voluntary basis, elected for a two year term and are not paid or reimbursed 
for their services rendered as Board Directors.  
  

RECOGNITION OF AN ASSET:  

  

The Yorke Peninsula Council managed the accounts of Yorke Peninsula Community Transport prior to 1st 
July 2015, therefore existing office equipment has not been recognised in the Balance Sheet.  
  

An asset will be recognized in the balance sheet when it is considered that the future economic benefits 
will flow to the entity and the asset has a cost that can be measured reliably and is of a significant value, 
otherwise it will be expensed.  
  

For the period 1st July 2017 to 30th June 2018, the assets recognised on the balance sheet were the 
Council Vehicles and YPCT Office Vehicle.  
  

Yorke Peninsula Council and District Council of Barunga West also gifted vehicles to Yorke Peninsula 
Community Transport as at 1st July 2015 and these are recognised in the Balance Sheet and Profit and Loss 
reports accordingly.  
  

DEPRECIATION  

  

The depreciable amounts of all fixed assets are depreciated over their useful lives commencing from the 
time the asset is held ready for use. Assets purchased are depreciated on a straight line basis with the 
following rates being applied to the applicable class of depreciating asset:  

Å Vehicles   5% - 10%  

Å Office Equipment   5% - 20%  

  

ASSETS REGISTER:  

  

A register of all assets shall be maintained and shall record individual assets in sufficient detail to permit 
their identification and control.    
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REGISTER OF PORTABLE ITEMS:  

  

A register of items which are attractive and portable shall be maintained for the purpose of controlling 
and safeguarding items which by their nature are at risk of loss.  
  

CASH ON HAND  

  

Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. operates three accounts.  A Society Cheque account, Incentive 
Saver Account (investment) and Complete Freedom Account (Visa/Debit account).    
  

BORROWINGS  

  

Nil  
  

GOODS AND SERVICES TAX (GST) AND MONEY VALUES  

  

Yorke Peninsula Community Transport Inc. is registered for GST on a cash basis, therefore income and 
expenditure is recognised at the point of transaction.  All figures in the Balance Sheet and Profit and Loss 
are GST exclusive.  The Financial Report does not take into account changing money values or, except 
where stated, current valuation of non-current assets.  
  

CONTINGENT LIABILITY  

  

In the event of Yorke Peninsula Community Transport being wound up, and in accordance with the 
Service !ƎǊŜŜƳŜƴǘ ƘŜƭŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƴƎ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎΣ ǘƘŜ ǾŀƭǳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀŎǘǳŀƭ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ±Ŝhicles is to be 
returned to the relevant Council.  
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From the Marketing Officer 
 
Now entering my second year as the Marketing Officer for YP Community Transport, I look 
back on what has been a wonderful experience and look forward to continuing to grow the 
profile of our great organisation. I enjoy the fantastic opportunity to spread the word of 
our services to the wider Yorke Peninsula community through activities such as 
presentations at community groups, managing social media and creating written 
editorials. 
 
In my time at YPCT I have focussed on several areas of marketing: 
 
Editorials 
As a way to keep the YPCT name in the public eye of the YP community, regular and topical editorials are 
sent to the Country Times. The content has been varied, from concerns about the state of the Minlaton to 
Maitland Road (in wake of an increased demand in services due to Yorketown Hospital surgery closures) 
to promoting rural cancer stories on YouTubeΦ ! ǎǘƻǊȅ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ Ψhǳǘ ŀƴŘ !ōƻǳǘΩ ǘǊƛǇǎ ǿŀǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 
ǿƛƴǘŜǊ ŜŘƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ Ψ±ƛǘŀƭƛǘȅΩ ƳŀƎŀȊƛƴŜΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǉǳŀǊǘŜǊƭȅ ƧƻǳǊƴŀƭ ƻŦ ±ƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊƛƴƎ SA & NT and 
distributed throughout these two regions.  
 
Every week YPCT features in the Country Times with a series of ads that focus on different aspects of our 
organisation: volunteering, transport, bequeaths and the Health Bus.  
 
Social Media  
The YPCT website and Facebook pages are updated weekly with topical content and reports confirm good 
engagement with subscribers. The volunteer newsletter is released quarterly as an electronic document 
while the client newsletter is distributed annually. By using mail chimp to distribute the newsletters, I can 
track how many people open their newsletter to get an indication of engagement, though hard copies of 
the newsletter are available for those who request one. Feedback about these platforms has been 
positive wƛǘƘ ŀ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳƛƴƎ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ƛƴ ΨŦƻƭƭƻǿŜǊǎΩ ŀƴŘ ΨƭƛƪŜǎΩΦ 
 
Funding opportunities 
My role has recently expanded to include sourcing and applying for grants and other funding 
opportunities. We have an ongoing project to purchase vests with the YPCT logo for all of our volunteers. 
This has been the focus of funding applications and letters sent to service groups. The project has been 
boosted by a generous $1,000 donation from the Minlaton Lions and Lioness Clubs. As part of this I 
attended a Funding Strategies workshop in Adelaide which upskilled me to consider philanthropic grants 
and other ways to access corporate funding for not for profit groups such as ours. 
 
Guest Speaking 
An enjoyable part of my role is to visit community groups from all over the Peninsula and to inform them 
of our organisation, its travel options and volunteer opportunities. Throughout my time at YPCT, I have 
visited over 20 groups and the response is always overwhelmingly positive.  
 
Ensuring continuity of information 
Our series of brochures is regularly updated to remain current. Three times a year I travel to our 60 
brochure points (from Port Broughton to Warooka) to ensure a supply of brochures is maintained for the 
general public. A lot of brochures are picked up at these points which include libraries, caravan parks, 
medical and council outlets. In between visits, brochures are posted out on request. Our pull-up banners 
have also been updated to a fresher and more relevant look and are on permanent display in the 
Minlaton office. 
 
Banner placement and mail outs 
We have two banners which are moved to different towns every few months (one NYP and one lower YP) 
and a mail-out featuring a local volunteer is sent at the same time.  
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I aim to speak at a local group in the town where our banner is placed at that particular time. 
 
In summary, I have enjoyed the challenges of promoting Yorke Peninsula Community Transport as an 
organisation that truly has the client and volunteer at heart and will continue to do so to the best of my 
ability. 

 
 
Kristin Murdock 
Marketing Officer 

 
 
 

Board Members as at 30th June 2018:  
 

Chair Su Bell 

Vice Chair Meg Snodgrass 

Community Members Meg Snodgrass, Cathy Vluggen 

Country Health Vicki Hill 

Council Reps Cr Georgie Simmons, Cr Su Bell, David Harding 

Volunteers Elizabeth Schultz, Susanna Philbey, Peter Smith & Su Bell 

ADVISORY SUPPORTS  

Treasurer Jo Forbes (Yorke Peninsula Financial Management 
Services) 

Public Officer / secretary Julie Mason  

Volunteer & Risk Coordinator Erica Singh  

 
 

Board Actions 
 
FINANCIAL REVIEW  

¶ As part of the service agreement with the Barunga West, Copper Coast and Yorke Peninsula 
Councils, a meeting is held annually to ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ǘƘŜ ¸t/¢ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ Ǉƻǎƛǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎ ǘƘŜ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭǎΩ 
administration, vehicle replacement and maintenance component to YPCT for the coming year. 

¶ A new service agreement for 2018-2020 was confirmed.  
 
LONG TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 

¶ As the treasurer of YPCT, the first project that Jo Forbes completed in 2015 was to create a LTFP 
which is reviewed by the Board at most meetings.  
 

SERVICES TO RESIDENTIAL CARE 

¶ Responding to need, the Board have agreed to support clients in residential care with some strict 
criteria such as having a carer who can assist the client with all their needs during travel. Although 
YPCT is not funded, this support is being provided at full cost recovery.  

 
EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAMME 

¶ An agreement with McPhee Andrewartha to provide free and confidential counselling for staff 

and workers has been implemented. This programme will enable workers (volunteers and 

employees) support following a crisis. Brochures have been created to assist workers when 

needed.  

 
DEBT RECOVERY POLICY 
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¶ All policies are reviewed by the Board annually which includes updating legislative 

requirements. As YPCT has developed capacity to other organisations for services, a Debt 

Recovery Policy was required. 

  
RED CROSS GUEST SPEAKER 

¶ Craig Frost was a guest speaker at the October 2017 to discuss transport and Red Cross.  

 
 
 

WHS Committee  
 
 

Julie Mason Meg Snodgrass 

Erica Singh Wayne Webb 

Fred Wake Kim Flaherty 

Maurice Saint Irene King 

  

 
YPCT has had a WHS committee in place for a number of years that has dealt with all things Health and 
Safety.  In 2017/18 we have broadened the terms of reference for this committee to encompass risk across 
the whole organisation.  This is enabling us to move into a much more proactive rather than reactive risk 
model.  The major project for the committee in 2017/18 and moving into 2018/19 is a whole of organisation 
risk assessment.  The Committee has met under the new terms of reference twice and so far, the 
ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ, and will continue to be, invaluable and we look forward to continuing 
this work into the future. 
 
 
 

Fundraising Committee 
 

Elizabeth Schultz Cathy Vluggen 

Joanne Forbes Julie Mason 

Kristin Murdock  

 
Being a not for profit organisation, YPCT seeks opportunities to source funds from other areas and this will 
continue to be a key direction for YPCT into the future.  
 
PROJECTS FOR 2017-18: 
 
Wheel chair Caddy for Copper Coast 
With a successful grant and a small group of volunteer selling tickets, plus a series of donations from service 
groups, the CC wheelchair vehicle became a reality in late 2017.   
 
Peter Goers Event:  
An event with Peter Goers was planned in October in the Kadina Town Hall to coincide with ǘƘŜ ΨEvery 
Generation FestivalΩ. Being catered by the Royal Flying Doctors, the table was fit for royalty with Peter being 
presented with a cream bun that was as large as a dinner plate. It was an enjoyable afternoon, although as 
many other events occurred during that festival, the numbers attending made for an intimate occasion.  
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Bequest:  
Around 14 years ago, YPCT received a bequest which purchased the third vehicle in the Copper Coast fleet 
and the Copper Coast Council agreed to change over this vehicle following the initial purchase which has 
ŜƴǎǳǊŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜΩǎ kind legacy continues to support others.   
 
The committee has focused on the development of a bequest brochure. Tackling this subject with respect 
and sensitivity was quite a challenge. The result is a brochure that has become part of our new client 
information pack, supported by our Deductible Gift Recipient status that enables all donations over $2 to 
become tax deductible.   
 
Marketing and fundraising approach:  
Kristin Murdock has been given a broader marketing position which includes looking for opportunities for 
grant funding and recognition through various opportunities.   
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Transport 
 
 
TRIP STATS 
   
This year has been an interesting one regarding transport figures, overall providing a total of 14,148 
trips for the year.  There is often a variation from one year to the next but generally there has been a 
3% decrease for all trips provided, whether with volunteers or with bus services. YPCT currently has a 
total of 3,488 clients, with 69.55% over 65 years of age.  
 

¶ As mentioned previously, the transition for existing clients to MAC is causing some reluctance 
from the community but in the majority this has been overcome by providing office support to 
navigate the assessment process and engaging the COTA peer support volunteer who can 
provide face to face support.  

 

¶ It is difficult to determine the consequences of growing waiting lists at the new RAH and 
cancellations of elective surgeries. Apart from the impact on the client, this will also impact 
transport services.  

 

¶ The Yorketown vehicle was upgraded to an iMax (7 seater) in October, with a trip increase of 
54% to Wallaroo in the first few months following surgical closures at Yorketown.  A number of 
clients also used the Health Bus, being dropped at Wallaroo at approximately 8am fitting with 
surgical times.  

 

¶ The predominant users of the Health Bus are Copper Coast clients with many trips starting and 
ending in the Copper Coast. Some YP clients have chosen to drive to Port Wakefield to shorten 
ǘƘŜ ŘŀȅΩǎ ǘǊŀǾŜƭΦ  

 
 
TABLE 1 GOLD & SILVER SERVICE 
 

VOLUNTEER 
TRIPS 

BW CLIENT 
TRIPS 

CC CLIENT 
TRIPS 

YP CLIENT 
TRIPS 

GOLD 
SERVICE TOTAL 

2015-16 345 2625 3146 1052 7168 

2016-17 301 3375 3438 737 7851 

2017-18 327 3431 3366 521 7645 

 
 
TABLE 2 BRONZE SERVICE 
 

BUS TRIPS 
HEALTH BUS 

TRIPS 
COMMUNITY 

BUS TRIPS 
DIALARIDE 

TRIPS TOTALS 

2015-16 4772 1637 1178 7587 

2016-17 3858 1718 1148 6724 

2017-18 3580 1731 1192 6503 

 


